BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on 25th October 2007 

PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Jonathan Bellamy, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, Sebastian Daly (from min.249), David Hales, Richard Head, John Price and Frank Speed (from min.249).
IN ATTENDANCE


Two members of the public


Borough Councillor Becket


Mr Benson (Newcastle BC)


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

246/07
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Ball and Morris. Apologies for likely late arrival had been received from Cllrs Daly and Speed.
247/07
The following declarations of interest were made:



Cllrs Berrisford and Hales declared prejudicial interests in respect of planning application 07/00919 Betley Cricket Club, Cllr Hales having participated in drawing up the proposals, and Cllr Berrisford as Secretary to the Cricket Club.



Cllr Bettley-Smith declared a personal interest in the same item as a family member used the facilities.



Cllr Bellamy declared a personal interest in the same item as an officer of the Football Club, which made use of the facility, and indicated that he would consider whether his interest represented a prejudicial interest when the item was tabled.

248/07
RESOLVED that, subject to the correction of a typing error – “hat” to “that” – in minute 226/07 (2), the minutes of the meeting of 27th September 2007 be approved as a true record of the meeting and be signed by the Chairman.

(Cllrs Daly and Speed joined the meeting at this point)
249/07
The meeting received a presentation on planning issues from Mr Guy Benson of Newcastle Borough Council. Members took the opportunity to raise questions and issues of concern with Mr Benson, to which responses were given. Mr Benson also indicated that he would be happy to respond in future to any specific concerns raised by the Parish Council in relation to planning decisions.

The Chairman thanked Mr Benson for attending and for responding to the concerns of members.

(Mr Benson then left the meeting)

250/07
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.


A member of the public expressed his continuing concern regarding the conduct of the 25th September meeting. He felt that an improperly constituted private meeting had been held prior to the advertised meeting, and also felt that the decision to exclude the press and public from part of that meeting had been inappropriate. He had written to the Clerk seeking clarification, but the Clerk’s reply had left him more confused. He was also concerned that although one member had declared an interest in the items two other members, who had previously declared interests, chose not to do so on this occasion.

The Chairman responded to the first point by explaining that it was now the practice for the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk to meet prior to the meeting to allow an informal briefing regarding the agenda before the Council. The sole aim was the efficient despatch of business within the meeting of the Council, and there was no substantive discussion or decisions made. 


On the second issue the Chairman explained that the discussion had involved certain matters relating to legal advice received, and these matters had been dealt with, quite properly, with press and public excluded. No decisions had been reached on the broader issues involved, and these would be considered in due course by the Council in open session. 
251/07
The Council having resumed, members considered the vacancy for a member in the Balterley ward.

RESOLVED that a flyer explaining that there was now a vacancy in the Balterley ward be delivered within that ward, seeking expressions of interest in being co-opted to the Council.
252/07
The Council considered the following planning application.
07/00919/FUL  Replacement cricket club building with implement store, The Butts, Church Lane, Betley.

(Having declared prejudicial interests, Cllrs Berrisford and Hales left the

meeting during the consideration of this item. Cllr Bellamy indicated

that he considered his interest might also be considered prejudicial, and therefore

declared such an interest and also left the meeting during the consideration of this item)

RESOLVED that the Parish Council strongly supports this application on the following grounds:


1. that the new building is necessary to meet current sporting standards laid down by the England and Wales Cricket Board, Sport England etc.;


2. that the proposal will sustain rural sport. Betley Cricket Club runs 3 senior teams, an under-17 team, 2 under-15 teams, an under-13 team, and an under-11 team. Over 50 young people aged 9-17 play cricket during the season on a weekly basis;


3. that the proposed building will enhance community facilities. The cricket and football clubs work together in the interests of the wider community. The Football Club uses the changing facilities for their matches, and the cricket pitch for youth coaching sessions. Over 80 young people are coached on a weekly basis;

4. the new building will provide facilities for disabled usage;


5. the proposal is essential to provide the necessary facilities to further develop youth cricket;


6. without a new clubhouse the Cricket Club will be unable to sustain its present or future operations, and would be in danger of closure;


7. in the view of the Parish Council the new building, as submitted, would improve the appearance of the Conservation Area;


8. the Parish Council is satisfied that there is no intention to widen the range of uses of the site.
(Cllrs Bellamy, Berrisford and Hales rejoined the meeting)
253/07
The Council considered the following planning application.
07/00876/FUL  Erection of new dwelling and garage block, land adj Summer House, New Road, Wrinehill.

RESOLVED that the Council has no comment beyond the following observations:


1. that the Council considers that the layout as submitted is very appropriate, particularly the positioning of the proposed garage;


2. that the Council is concerned that the existing trees on the site should be protected.
254/07
The Council considered the following planning application.
07/00888/FUL  Single storey side extension and alterations, 6 Ladygates, Betley.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council supports the application.
255/07
The Council received Decision Notices in respect of the following planning applications:


07/00625/FUL  Erection of garage and amended entrance to barn conversion property, Pear Tree Lake Farm, Balterley Green Road, Balterley – REFUSED


07/00705/FUL  Single storey residential dwelling, Wrinehill Garage, Main Road, Betley - REFUSED


07/00713/LBC & 714/FUL Erection of garage/ alterations to front elevation, Ravenshall House, Main Road, Betley – APPROVED


07/00754/FUL  Two 2storey rear extensions with balconies and alterations, Buddileigh Farm, Back Lane, Betley – APPROVED


07/00779/FUL  Erection of 4 bedroomed detached bungalow, rear of The Square, Main Road, Betley – APPROVED

256/07
Members noted that an appeal had been lodged against the refusal of planning application 06/00959/FUL (Retention of existing shed for storage & maintenance, land adj to Fogg Cottages, Den Lane, Wrinehill) and subsequent Enforcement Notice. An Informal Hearing before a Planning Inspector would take place on 22 January 2008.

257/07
Members considered the Chairman’s report.


RESOLVED that the Chairman’s action in ordering a wreath at a cost of £16.50 for this year’s Remembrance Sunday commemmoration be endorsed.
258/07
Members considered the Clerk’s report. He advised members that two requests for financial assistance had come to hand and members might wish to give them consideration.



Betley & District Senior Citizens Club were seeking support again for their Christmas Lunch. The Clerk advised that a sum of £150 had been granted in each of the preceding two years.



The Village Hall Committee had identified a shortfall of £66.19 in the Community Chest grant for replacement tables, owing to a misunderstanding of liability for VAT. They were seeking Parish Council support to fund the deficit.

(Cllr Price, as an officer of the Village Hall Committee, declared a prejudicial

interest in this matter, and left the meeting during its consideration)


RESOLVED that the Parish Council agrees to the following contributions:



a) £150 toward the costs of Christmas Lunch, Betley & District Senior Citizens’ Club;



b) £66.19 to the Village Hall Committee, toward the costs of the replacement tables.
(At this point a member of the public drew to the Clerk’s attention a section of

the Good Councillor’s Guide which suggested that such a resolution, providing for

expenditure on an item not identified on the published agenda, might be improper.

The Clerk advised members that consideration of these requests should therefore be

deferred to the November meeting.)

RESOLVED that a decision on these two applications for financial assistance be deferred to the November meeting.

259/07
The Clerk reported that he had still not resolved the outstanding issues relating to the changes to the bank account signatories, but was hopeful that the matter could be concluded by the date of the next meeting. Members considered the Financial Statement.


RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 25th October 2007 be approved.

260/07
Members of the Working Group reported that no maintenance work was required at Laudy Croft at the present time.
261/07
Members reviewed progress on the various initiatives being pursued in respect of Council communications.

(Cllr Bell left the meeting during consideration of this item)


RESOLVED
a) that Cllr Berrisford co-ordinate the Parish Council’s contributions to the Parish Magazine;




b) that, subject to the correction of any typographic errors and any minor changes to layout considered appropriate, the copy for the Autumn 2007 Parish Council News be approved for printing;




c) that printing be carried out by Keele University on the terms outlined;




d) that postal distribution be used for Betley and Wrinehill, and that copies be hand delivered to Balterley;




e) that future arrangements for distribution be reviewed following distribution of this edition;



f) that further consideration of the website be deferred to the next meeting;




g) that Cllr Daly would co-ordinate delivery of the Chairman’s Letter and Parish Council News in Balterley.
262/07
Members reported that the programme of training offered by the SPCA had now been completed, and had proved generally satisfactory.

263/07
Members considered arrangements for the Christmas Tree and Lights at the Memorial Garden.


RESOLVED that the switching on of the Christmas Lights be scheduled for 7pm on Friday 7th December; Cllr Hales would co-ordinate the provision of the lights and necessary arrangements with the electrical contractor; Cllr Speed would liaise with the school; and Cllr Bettley-Smith with the Church.

264/07
Members considered a number of highways issues.


RESOLVED a) that the Clerk draw together the various reports submitted regarding minor highways works required;




b) that Cllr Head would seek to arrange an early meeting of the Traffic Working Group;




c) that no further action be taken regarding the proposed 7.5 tonne weight restriction in Barthomley until the Council was formally consulted by Staffordshire County Council.

265/07
Members considered information obtained by Cllr Head regarding the options available for the purchase of large scale maps for the use of the Parish Council.


RESOLVED that members consider the information obtained by Cllr Head, with a view to making a decision at the next meeting.
266/07
At the request of the Chairman, members considered the twinning relationship which existed between Betley and Agny (France) and whether the Parish Council should be seeking to take any action in relation to this connection.


RESOLVED that the Chairman prepare a draft letter to Agny Council, on behalf of the Parish Council, to be considered at the next meeting, asking whether that Council wishes to continue with such a link.
267/07
Members considered area issues raised by members.


A letter had been received regarding the siting of the Road Safety Partnership Van within Betley, suggesting that its siting itself created a traffic hazard on occasion (Cllr Daly declared a personal interest, as the letter had been submitted by his business partner).

RESOLVED that the Clerk raise this issue with the Road Safety Partnership.

Cllr Price reported that he had raised with the manager of the Hand and Trumpet the visibility issue raised at the previous meeting, and some steps had been taken to improve the situation.

268/07
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting of the Council.


RESOLVED a) that the Clerk respond to the Crewe & Nantwich Borough Council Local Development Framework consultation by reminding the Council of the need to consider the impact their policies might have on neighbouring areas outside their Borough;




b) that Cllr Berrisford consider the DEFRA document on “Parish Councils and Climate Change” and report back to the next meeting (Cllr Bettley-Smith declared a personal interest as an employee of DEFRA).

269/07
Members considered items to be included in the next agenda.


RESOLVED that the Memorial Garden Working Group be asked to submit proposals for further maintenance/improvement work at the next meeting.

270/07
At the request of the Chairman the Clerk had checked the impact of Christmas and Easter holidays on the December and March meetings of the Council.


RESOLVED that the date of the December meeting be fixed as Thursday 13th December, but that no change was necessary in respect of the March meeting.
